MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

JUNE 18, 2014, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

· Current license count – 38,495
· Legislation being proposed (for registration purposes only) to gauge number of individuals performing property management services  
· 60% response rate for surveys sent out regarding Broker Town Hall Meetings
· Over 400 registrants scheduled for last Broker Town Hall Meeting to be held June 24, 2014

· Election held for Chair and Vice-Chair; J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia and Anne Cooke, respectively; voted to those positions
PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Karen Baker (Consumer)

Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)

Commissioner Marla Johnson (Industry)


Commissioner William Neary (Industry)


Commissioner Robin Pirtle (Consumer)


Commissioner M. Liliana Robeson (Consumer)


Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)


Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner, O & P


Paulette Wirsching, AAG

Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


Janet Morgan, Outreach Coordinator


Charlene Faison, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 


Peter Martin, AAG


J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director

ABSENT:

Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel
PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR


Robert Johnston, AACAR

CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:34 a.m. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Robin Pirtle) To approve the minutes of the May 21, 2014 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


Motion (made by Anne Cooke, seconded by Georgiana Tyler) To approve the Administrative Dismissals, with the exception of one case pulled by Ms. Connelly, for the month of May 2014.  Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Georgiana S. Tyler, Education Chair

· For the month of May 2014, PSI administered 731 salesperson and 63 broker exams, compared to 684 salesperson and 39 broker exams in May 2013.

2. Legislative – Synopsis of meeting with Michael Vorgetts, Deputy Commissioner, O & P, and Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel, relative to property management legislation for next year.  Highlights included basic registration information, bond information, if not already licensed by MREC, cost to develop website, proposed number of staff needed, and possible fee for registration.  Committee finds it would be prudent to move forward with legislation for property managers to register at an online site the MREC.   Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Georgiana Tyler) To move forward with presenting legislation.  Motion carried.

COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly

1. Current license count totals 38,495, of which 4,339 are brokers, 3,039 are associate brokers, 30,311 salespersons, 541 branch offices, 82 reciprocal brokers, 24 reciprocal associate brokers, and 159 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 1,882 are inactive.

2. The Guaranty Fund balance for Man and June were not available prior to meeting.

3. 731 sales exams and 63 broker exams given in May.

4. Ms. Connelly addressed letter received from National Association of Exclusive Buyer Agents regarding increased number of complaints they’ve received with respect to improper use of the term Exclusive Buyer Agent.
5. ARELLO 2014 Annual Conference to be held September 17-21, 2014 in Philadelphia, PA.  Attendance requests to be submitted to Ms. Connelly as soon as possible.
6. Memorandum on meal reimbursement rate increase for FY15 reviewed. Rates are for State employees on authorized State business and due to take effect July 1, 2014.  

7. Two more Broker Town Hall Meetings remain; thirteen have already taken place.  Sixty percent response rate, with mostly positive responses, received for survey sent out by Steve Long.  About 3000 have already attended the meetings, with over 400 scheduled for the last meeting.
8. Ms. Connelly attended the ARELLO 2014 District 2 & 3 Conference, June 3-5, in Omaha, Nebraska.  An interesting note from a representative of a real estate commission in attendance was that they use robo calling to remind agents that their license is about to expire.  The feature works very well and positive responses from the licensees in that state have been received.
9. Also from that conference, a DVD titled METH Closer Than You Think which highlights meth property issues for real estate professionals and buyers/seller/renters was distributed.  It will be reviewed for usability on the MREC website.  
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10. Four articles discussing Zillow’s “Coming Soon” feature were distributed for review by the Commissioners. The concern is these listings could possibly be withheld with the MLS and thus limits the property’s exposure to the market.  There is also concern of whether this violates the rules and regulations of the local MLS, local association of Realtors, the agent’s brokerage or the State’s licensing laws and regulations.  With this seemingly becoming a problem in Maryland, it was requested of Counsel to draft a response, for review at next month’s meeting, regarding the MREC’s stance on “Coming Soon” advertising.
11. With advertising violations being a topic of discussion at the Town Hall Meetings, the MREC has seen an increase in violations.  It has been proposed that a notice to agents be placed in the Commission’s newsletter outlining its intent to correct the frequency of violations. 
COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Paulette Wirsching
None. 
COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia


None.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

· Nominations for Chair received from the floor.  Motion (made by William Neary, seconded by Marla Johnson) For J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia to continue as Chair.  Motion carried.
· Nominations for Vice-Chair received from the floor.  First Motion (made by Georgiana Tyler, seconded by Marla Johnson) to nominate Anne Cooke as Vice-Chair.  Second Motion (made by William Neary, not seconded) to nominate Marla Johnson as Vice-Chair.  Ms. Johnson declines acceptance of nomination. First Motion carried.
· The matter of what constitutes the presentation of an offer was discussed.  Since the law requires that all offers must be in writing and all offers must be presented to the seller, the question arose of whether electronic presentation was acceptable.  Also, up for debate, whether all pages of the offer needed to be presented.   
NEW BUSINESS:

1. Review draft of Counsel’s response to “Coming Soon” feature.

2. Opinion from Counsel on regulation relative to presentation of an offer being made clearer due to ambiguity.

ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 11:57 a.m.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, July 16, 2014.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson

APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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